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	COUNCIL



	28 November 2011


	(2pm –  4.45pm)

 

	MINUTES



	Chair


	David Currie

	Present


	Mr David Boyle, Professor Eamonn Carrabine, Mrs Celia Edey, Ms Dee Evans, Dr Maria Fasli, Mrs Victoria Galeotti, Mr Paul Gray, Professor Martin Henson, Sir Deian Hopkin, Mr Hentley Ignatius, Ms Judith Judd, Dr Hanif Lalani, Dr Aulay Mackenzie, Dr Andrew Phillipps, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Colin Riordan (Vice-Chancellor), Dr Alison Rowlands, Ms Maria Stanford, Ms Auriol Stevens, Mr Philip Tolhurst, Dr Lisa Wade
 

	Apologies


	Dr Pam Cox, Dr Laura Mansel-Thomas, Dr Marion Wood 

	Secretary


	Mr Bryn Morris (Registrar and Secretary)

	In attendance


	Mr Marc Albano, Dr Wayne Campbell, Mr Andrew Connolly (Director of Finance), Ms Jody Dyer (for item 15 only) Ms Jenny Grinter, Mr Andrew Nightingale (Director of Estate Management), Mr Mark Posnett (until item 11), Ms Vanessa Potter, Professor David Sanders, Professor Nigel South, Professor Jane Wright
 

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Reported

	The Chair of Council announced that this was the last Council meeting for Ms Dee Evans, Dr Aulay Mackenzie and Mr Andrew Connolly.  
Mr Bryn Morris, Professor Eamonn Carrabine, Dr Maria Fasli, Sir Deian Hopkin, Dr Hanif Lalani, Dr Andrew Phillipps, Dr Alison Rowlands, Ms Maria Stanford and Dr Lisa Wade were welcomed to the meeting.
Agenda items 11 and 12 were for information and discussion, not information, and agenda item 8 was for approval and would be starred.


	 255/11
 256/11
 257/11

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	That agenda items 7, 8 and 26 were starred for discussion.

	 258/11

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.

	 259/11

	MINUTES (C/11/57)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2011.

	 260/11

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted

	There were no matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2011 that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.

	  261/11

	CHAIR’S ACTION OVER THE SUMMER PERIOD (C/11/58)



	Noted

	
	 262/11

	NEW MEMBERS OF COUNCIL AND COURT (C/11/59)



	Reported
	The Registrar and Secretary reminded Council members that forms were attached to the Council papers for members of Council to suggest candidates for membership of Council and Court, and any names put forward would be considered at the next meeting of the Nominations Committee in January 2012.  Suggestions with respect to female candidates would be particularly welcome, to maintain the gender balance on Council.

The Chair of the Audit and Risk Management Committee also welcomed suggestions from Council members on possible candidates for this committee, particularly candidates with a comprehensive understanding of financial matters or expertise in audit and risk management.


	 263/11
 264/11

	MATTERS FOR REPORT



	APPOINTMENT OF NEW VICE-CHANCELLOR (C/11/60)



	Reported

	The Chair of Council announced that the new Vice-Chancellor designate would not be attending the Council meeting in February 2012, but alternative arrangements would be made for him/her to meet members of Council at a later date.
The Chair outlined the recruitment process for the appointment of a new Vice-Chancellor and provided a brief summary following his attendance at the Senior Staff Conference. 

The post for a new Vice-Chancellor had been advertised and interviews would be held on 27 January 2012.

	 265/11
 266/11
 267/11

	Resolved
	that the report of the Joint Committee of Senate and Council on the appointment of the new Vice-Chancellor be considered via e-mail, and reported to the Council meeting on 20 February 2012, noting that the report and any decision following a recommendation to Council would be communicated to Senate following Council approval.


	 268/11

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/11/61)
                            

	Reported
Reported

Noted


	In addition to his written report, the Vice-Chancellor amplified on the following areas:
1. Undergraduate admissions

Applications were down overall on last year by 14%.  Home and EU applications were down by 12% and 30% respectively, but overseas applications were slightly more than last year.  However, in comparison to the previous year (2010 entry) applications were up 17% overall and Home applications had increased by 20%.

Council were reminded that the previous year was an anomaly as a number of students were applying to go to University before the increase in fees in 2012, and this could explain the increase in applications compared to this time last year.  It was also pointed out that applications were 26% up when compared to 2009 year of entry. 

This was still fairly early in the admissions cycle and the deadline for applications was in January 2012. A number of undergraduate applications were expected before the deadline, but at this stage from the University’s perspective everything appeared to be on track.

2. Industrial action

Industrial action by UCU was planned for Wednesday 30 November, but no significant disruption was expected as most teaching, particularly for undergraduate courses, was only scheduled to take place in the morning.  Wednesday afternoons during term-time were generally free for students to participate in sports.  Some classes would need to be rescheduled and demonstrations were expected on campus and possibly in Colchester.
3. Other matters

The University’s commitment to the carbon reduction league table and the fact that it was placed 34th in terms of preparedness was good news.

The University had gained a first prize in conjunction with eleven other higher education institutions in the THE awards for widening participation initiative of the year.  This initiative was led by Newcastle University, but involved a total of twelve higher education institutions as part of the Realising Opportunities Partnership.

That the University of Essex was better placed than other 1994 Group institutions to cope with a reduction in core student numbers, particularly as the number of students with AAB was considerably less than other institutions in the University’s mission group.  The expected 9% reduction in the University’s core and margin would be managed through working collaboratively with partner institutions in bidding for additional student numbers from the national pool.
The issue of recruitment in relation to AAB and the Government’s approach to funding had been recorded on the University’s Risk Register, in recognition of the fact that the University was operating in uncertain times.


	 269/11
 270/11
 271/11
 272/11
 273/11
 274/11
 275/11
 276/11


	SUMMARY REPORT OF COUNCIL AWAY DAY (C/11/62)



	Noted

	The contents of the report.
Any conclusions from the Away Day were necessarily provisional and the incoming Vice-Chancellor may have a view as to the direction of any changes.

	 277/11
 278/11

	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR 2010-11



	Noted 
	That Mr Mark Posnett, External Auditor for Deloitte LLP was welcomed to the meeting.


	 279/11

	i) Financial Outturn 2010-11 (C/11/63)



	Reported
	The Director of Finance summarised the Financial Outturn for 2010-11, and the surplus produced by UCS, which was retained within UCS Limited, a company limited by guarantee, and would be used to fund future developments.  
Audit and Risk Management Committee had expressed some concerns at major changes in the senior staffing structure of the University and the possible risks to the institution, but acknowledged that transitional arrangements for the replacement of the Vice-Chancellor and Director of Finance were in place.  In relation to the forthcoming Director of Finance vacancy the Vice-Chancellor and Chair of Council were finalising arrangements for the interim period, to ensure a smooth transition.
Extending the Deloitte contract for one year from 2010-11 was acceptable and would give the future Director of Finance an opportunity to review the situation and advise on possible changes.  


	 280/11
 281/11
 282/11

	ii) Report to Audit and Risk Management Committee on 2011 Audit (C/11/64)



	Reported
Noted 
	An earlier version of the external auditors report was considered by the Audit and Risk Management Committee.  No material issues were highlighted by the external auditor’s report, which reflected well on the University’s financial management culture, processes and systems.  
The contribution and professionalism of staff in the Finance Section.

	 283/11
 284/11

	iii) Financial Statements 2010-11 (C/11/65)



	Reported
	The Director of Finance explained that the Financial Statements contained a wealth of data and highlighted three items.
i) In cash terms the University’s teaching grant fell over the year by a modest 0.5% £22.106m, but this reduction was accompanied by a 6% increase in H/EU students, which signalled a significant reduction in the unit of resource for teaching as a result of the second year of cuts to the teaching grant.  This would also be a feature of the current financial year.
ii) Long term maintenance increased by 21% over the year to £3.794m, reflecting decisions to increase investment on the campuses.  This corresponded with a decrease of over £1m in expenditure on utilities, a fall of 25%.  This reduction was the result of the award of new utilities contracts.
iii) The contribution from UCS Ltd, which made a surplus of £3.3m on total income on £37m, with half of the surplus featuring in the University’s published accounts.


	 285/11
 286/11
 287/11
 288/11

	Noted
Reported

Noted
	The University had an EBITDA to debt servicing ratio which was considerably higher than the private sector, and there was some discussion as to the University’s ability to service that debt and sustain operating cash flow.
The Director of Finance pointed out that the corporate sector was very different to the university sector and the league table of indebtedness for campus-based universities in small towns was well understood.  The University had fixed 80% of its debt servicing costs at relatively low rates.  However, while debt servicing costs were a certainty, the generation of future income streams and the realisation of assumed Save and Earn figures was not and had to be delivered.
That in order to maintain a competitive edge the University needed to invest in its facilities for the future to attract and retain students, and was in a strong position to withstand the current uncertainties.  
The Vice-Chancellor pointed out that the University was currently on track and was out performing the business plan agreed with the Bank, and this should give Council some comfort.
The Chair noted that the programme of capital spending was a long term strategy agreed by Council in 2007-08 and last reviewed at its July meeting.  While Council was right to watch closely the University’s performance in a time of considerable external uncertainties in higher education, it also needed to keep its nerve.

	 289/11
 290/11
 291/11
 292/11
 293/11


	iv) FINANCE MONITOR 2010-11 OUTTURN (C/11/66)

  

	Reported

	The Director of Finance summarised the contents of the Finance Monitor for the 2010-11 outturn.  
Total expenditure grew by 5.2% last year compared to the previous year’s 14.2%, reflecting a slow down in student number growth, along with the impact of funding cuts.  Both of these trends also featured in the current financial year. 
The University net surplus for the year was £2.134m, which represented 1.5% of total income, and was £161k below the original budget set by Council in July of last year, but was £1.1m below the last forecast presented in July of this year.  This was primarily due to year-end processes flushing out a number of accounting and forecasting errors.

The outturn largely reflected the fact that the HE sector was in an extended transitional period with funding cuts that started towards the end of 2009-10.  This would continue until 2012-13 when the opportunity would arise to replace the cuts with new tuition fees.  There was a further distorting factor as this was the very early stages of the capital programme and would have a negative impact on the University’s finances, until the investments could generate income to fund additional recurrent costs arising from investments, such as finance charges, depreciation and running costs.

	 294/11
 295/11
 296/11
 297/11

	Resolved


	That Council:

i) Noted the Finance Monitor 2010-11 Outturn;

ii) Received the Report to Members on the 31 July 2011 Audit from Deloitte LLP;

iii) Authorised the Director of Finance to sign the Letter of Representation from Deloitte LLP on behalf of Council

iv) Approved the Financial Statements 2010-11

v) Approved the re-appointment of Deloitte LLP as external auditors for the year 2011-12.

	 298/11
 299/11
 300/11
 301/11
 302/11

	FINANCE MONITOR: REVISED BUDGET FOR 2011-12 AND LATER YEAR FORECASTS  (C/11/67)


	Reported

	That this was the first budget update for the current financial year and it followed on from the most recent student recruitment cycle.
The budget for the current year set a University net surplus of £22k, which was revised to a deficit of just over £1m.
There was a continuation of the forecasting error from the previous year’s outturn, which resulted in overseas tuition fee income in the budget being overstated.  A project had been initiated to improve tuition fee budgeting and the way student number data was integrated into financial reporting.  This error had been partly offset by a reduction in the assumed pay award  changing from the 1.5% provided in the initial budget to a flat rate £150, which now seemed likely to be implemented.  This would produce a budget saving of £1.3m.

There were also two adverse variances:

(i) University Square in Southend, where occupancy was below budget resulting in an adverse variance of £649k.  This variance reflected a demanding budget target.  The Director of Commercial Services, and his staff, had undertaken an exercise to determine possible solutions for addressing this problem.

(ii) Each year HEFCE adjusted the teaching grant mid-way through the year, to reflect changing demographics relating to what were called targeted allocations, such as widening participation.  The University suffered a reduction in grant of £411k.  
Both variables amounted to an adverse variance of over £1m.

This year, 2011-12, was the lowest point for funding cuts and preceded the introduction of new tuition fee income from 2012 onwards.
In 2010-11 the University posted record growth in research income of 21%.  However, from this year onwards a steady decline was expected, although this was a difficult figure to forecast with any certainty as it was based on being awarded numerous projects over the year. 
A University net deficit of £1m was forecast for this year, but the group net surplus figure that would be reported for the year was likely to be large due to the inclusion of the University Quays and Meadows transaction, which was currently being negotiated to commercial close.  
There was a lot of uncertainty about the future, including the full impact of the Coalition Government’s White paper.

	 303/11
 304/11
 305/11
 306/11
 307/11
 308/11
 309/11
 310/11
 311/11
 312/11


	STUDENTS’ UNION ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTS 2010-11 (C/11/68)


	Reported
Noted
	The Director of Finance confirmed that the Students’ Union had in fact made a surplus of £9k in 2010-11, not a loss as reported in the summary paper.  The SU president explained that the decrease in income was primarily due to a loss of revenue through the licence trade.
The Students’ Union should be proud of the fact that it had three and a half thousand active members. 


	 313/11
 314/11

	CAPTIAL INVESTMENT PLAN: PROGRESS REPORT (C/11/69)

	Reported

Noted
	Progress on a number of capital investment programmes.

That an outcome was awaited from English Heritage on the listing of the Albert Sloman Library. A response was expected by the second week in January 2012 at the latest.  The University was considering alternative options. It was also advised that planning consultants should be engaged to rebut any adverse outcome.  The current difficulties in relation to potential listing and the possible impact on the University’s long term loan position would be reflected in the University’s Risk Register.

The Essex Business School project was at design stage C, but further discussions were required with the architects. 

The junction servicing the Knowledge Gateway was due to open on 8 December 2011 and a publicity campaign was planned, which would also inform members of the public.  Work was currently underway to prevent any illegal entry onto the site.  The question as to the sale of adjacent land to pay for the Knowledge Gateway was being reconsidered.  Essex County Council was responsible for maintaining the highway and would be undertaking a safety audit in relation to the entrance to the Knowledge Gateway.
Wivenhoe House Hotel was over budget and a paper would be submitted to University Steering Group in due course.
The freehold had been acquired for the University Square project at Southend and the gym project was currently on track.

The Elmer Square development was progressing well and the contract was out to tender.  The architectural design had been signed off and the governance arrangements between all parties agreed.  A proposed governance scheme had been put forward by Mr Philip Tolhurst for Council approval.  
The Meadows project was on track and the agreement was expected to be signed off by the end of January 2012.  

The preferred option for the London Project was a BBC building, but the BBC had informed the University that it was currently reviewing its own space needs.  The BBC would not be in a position to advise on the availability of the property until mid January 2012, but the Director of Estates Management requested a response by 23 December 2011.  There was an alternative option available and the University was continuing to source other properties in the London area.
The business case for an energy centre to reduce operating costs for the University had been considered and approved at the last meeting of the Strategy and Resources Committee, and design plans were currently being prepared.
A proposal for a multi deck car park would be going to the Strategy and Resources Committee meeting in January 2012.


	 315/11
 316/11
 317/11
 318/11
 319/11
 320/11
 321/11
 322/11
 323/11
 324/11
 325/11

	Resolved
	that the proposed approach to Governance of the Elmer Square project be agreed, subject to the final arrangement being very close to the position outlined in the briefing paper, and that subject to this Council authorised the University to commit to a construction contract provided acceptable tenders were received.


	 326/11

	DEVELOPMENT PLAN (C/11/70)


	Received
Noted


	A presentation from the Director of Estate Management on the proposed draft Development Plan.
That due to the uncertainty caused by an application to list the library and the possible consequences for other buildings on campus it would be difficult to progress ideas for a University Sustainability Plan at this time and, therefore, it was likely the plan would be considered at the May meeting of Council.

	 327/11
 328/11


	Resolved
	that the draft Development Plan be approved

	 329/11

	DEVELOPMENT AND ALUMNI RELATIONS STRATEGY 2012-15 (C/11/71)

	Noted

	That the purpose of the document was to stimulate discussion, to inform preparation of the Development and Alumni Relations Strategy 2012-2015.

Fundraising was an important area and would be a priority going forward, together with greater use of academic staff in departments, to maximise opportunities with Essex alumni. 
The Development and Alumni Relations Office (DARO) was quite small when compared to similar functions in other universities.
The University recognised the importance of legacy funding and that it required substantial work over a sustained period of time.  DARO was actively looking at a number of ways of identifying possible prospects, whilst recognising that all contacts would require a tailored package.  The University would ensure that key information was forwarded to local solicitors and that the Chancellor, who may be in a position to help, would be contacted for assistance in this matter.  This initiative would be progressed by DARO.
The University was some way short of its expected funding targets and needed to do more to raise its game to come up with a narrative that would inspire and capture the imagination of prospective donors.  There was some discussion as to the list of top priority projects and whether more focus should be given to the Institute for Democracy and Conflict Resolution, Student Centre and Essex Business School.  The Hex should not be a priority at this time as trusts and foundations were the primary source of funding, rather than fundraising activities.

There were a number of potential risks in this area, particularly with fundraising and verifying the source of any monies received.   The University’s Ethics Committee had produced guidelines for giving which should be circulated to Council members for information via the Academic Registrar’s Office.
The view of the Registrar and Secretary that it would strengthen the case for fundraising if the University were able to affirm that 100% of the governing body had given.

	 330/11
 331/11
 332/11
 333/11
 334/11
 335/11
 336/11

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: 


	i) Student Experience (C/11/72)



	Reported
Noted
	The University had achieved an 88% overall satisfaction rating from the most recent National Student Satisfaction survey and had been placed twentieth in England and twenty first in the UK in respect of league tables.  Also the University was in the process of appointing four Faculty Employability Co-ordinators and particular attention was being given to student employability, student life and retention.  
More work was required to improve value added in relation to achievement for students from non traditional backgrounds.

	 337/11
 338/11

	ii) Global Impact (C/11/73)


	Noted
	The contents of the paper and that this particular KPI was still work in progress.

	 339/11

	INTERIM REPORT ON HEALTH AND SAFETY PERFORMANCE: JUNE 2011 (C/11/74)


	Noted

	The contents of the report and that:

i) future reporting would be based on the academic year rather than the calendar year; and
ii) all health and safety statements had now been completed; and

iii) the final health and safety report would be received by Council in May 2012.
The Chair of the Health and Safety Committee thanked Dr Marion Wood for her support of the work of the committee.


	 340/11
 341/11
 342/11
 343/11

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Strategy and Resources Committee  (10 October 2011) (C/11/75)


	Resolved
	that the University agree to increase the interest margin on the University’s £22.41m loan with Lloyds Bank from 0.25% to 1.25% in return for the Bank releasing its charge over University Quays.

that Professor Colin Riordan and Mr Andrew Connolly be authorised to sign the Bank’s Amendment Letter, noting that a copy of the letter would be presented to Council.


	 344/11
 345/11

	Strategy and Resources Committee (7 November 2011) (C/11/76)



	Noted

	
	 346/11

	(b)  Nominations Committee (7 November 2011) (C/11/77)



	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.

	 347/11

	(c) Audit and Risk Management Committee 
i) Report to Council (13 October 2011) (C/11/78)  and (14 November 2011) (C/11/79)



	Noted

	
	 348/11

	ii) Annual Report 2010-11 (C/11/80)



	Noted

	
	 349/11

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (19 OCTOBER 2011) (C/11/81)


	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Senate report to Council be approved.

	 350/11

	LLOYDS TSB BANK – AMENDMENTS TO BANK MANDATE (C/11/82)


	Resolved 
	In respect of the existing loan agreement with Lloyds TSB dated 30th October 2008, reference 08009448/BHW/2, 

“to authorise Mr Andrew Connolly to provide Lloyds TSB with a list of authorised signatories and specimen signatures of  those members of staff whom Council have delegated authority to act on behalf of the University “ 

to be deleted and replaced with 

“any one of the Vice-Chancellor, Registrar and Secretary, Deputy Vice-Chancellor or Director of Finance to provide Lloyds TSB with a list of authorised signatories and specimen signatures of  those members of staff whom Council have delegated authority to act on behalf of the University “

	 351/11


	REVIEW OF STRATEGIC PLAN AND TIMETABLE (C/11/83)


	Noted

	
	 352/11

	INFORMATION SYSTEM STRATEGY (C/11/84)


	Noted

	
	 353/11

	FORMAL APPROVAL OF CHANGE OF NAME OF UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX COLLECTION OF LATIN AMERICAL ART (C/11/85)


	Resolved
	that the name of the University of Essex Collection of Latin American Art (UECLAA) be changed to Essex Collection of Art from Latin America (ESCALA). 
	 354/11

	ANNUAL REPORT FROM THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY (C/11/86)


	Noted

	
	 355/11

	TUITION FEES 2012-13 (C/11/88)



	Noted

	
	 356/11

	APPOINTMENT OF STUDENTS’ UNION RETURNING OFFICER (C/11/88)


	Resolved
	That Mr Dave Gilmore, NUS Regional Organiser, be appointed as Returning Officer for the Students’ Union elections, 2011-12.

	 357/11

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	 Monday 20 February 2012.  The meeting would be held at the Southend Campus.

	 358/11

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	Noted
	Sir Robin Mountfield, external member of Council from 1999 to 2008, had died and his memorial service would be held early in the New Year.
The Chair thanked the Director of Finance for his positive contribution in support of the work of the Council and the University.


	 359/11
 360/11


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Wayne Campbell
December 2011
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